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PROPERTY REVIEWS  
 
By Brian Roethlisberger | Now is a great time 
to inspect your property and address any out-
standing issues. Here’s what to look for...  

 

(Continued on page 7) 

Thank you Bruce Bernhardt, Bob Cosgriff, 

Kirk Randall, Brian Roethlisberger, &  

Kendra Seymour for your newsletter  

contributions! 

NEW HFCA EMAIL 
There’s a new way to reach the HFCA Board 
of Directors: hfca@hickoryfarms.org. Any 
questions, recommendations, concerns — 
email us and we’ll get back to you asap! 

 

COMMUNITY KUDOS 
Debbi Buchanan and Kendra Seymour for 

hosting our first (and awesome) Bunco Night. 

New HFCA Board member, Melissa Stark, for 

spotting the rusted, unsightly creek railings on 

Cotton Farm Rd., flagging it for the Board of Di-

rectors, and then heading out on her own to 

sand, rust prime, and paint the railings. 

 

Here’s a snapshot of the railing Melissa fixed. 
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HICKORY FARMS 

SPRING EGG HUNT 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Please bring 12 plastics eggs filled with candy 

for each participating child.  

 

 Eggs should be dropped off to 4371 Farm 

House Lane by noon on April 1.  

 

 Children will be divided by age so please  

attach a note with the age of each  

participating child.  

Please join us on  

Saturday, April 1 at 

4:00 PM in the Upper 

Commons for the 

Hickory Farms Annual 

Spring Egg Hunt. 
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COMMUNITY SOCIAL CALENDAR 

BUNCO NIGHT! 
Our first Bunco Night was a success! We now 

have 12 regular players, and meet the 3rd 

Thursday of the month at 7:00 PM.  

If a player is unable to make it, we will need 

a substitute. To be added to the sub list, 

email Krissy at   krissylunsford@gmail.com. 

This is a great way to play and hang out with 

neighbors, without the regular monthly com-

mitment. No playing experience needed.  

SAVE THE DATES! 

 April 1: Spring Egg Hunt (see p.3) 

 June 24: Summer Kick-Off Block Party 

 Early September: Family Movie Night 

 October 29: Halloween Parade & Party 

HOME MAINTENANCE CHECKLIST 
 Fire Extinguisher Check:  

Visually check that each fire extinguisher is fully charged. You should have fire extinguishers in 

the garage, kitchen, and basement furnace area. 

 

 Dryer Vent Cleaning:  

Clean lint from both the screen behind the door and exhaust hose which leads to the outside. 

Lint is a fire hazard. Never use a plastic flexible vent hose – it could melt. 

 

 Bathroom Check:  

 Check faucets and showers for leaks. Check caulking around bathtubs and showers for 

areas where water may leak. Check for leaks under the toilet and sink.   

 Test toilets for leakage by placing a few drops of food coloring in the tank, then wait a 

few hours. If you see coloring in the bowl, you should replace the tank flapper.  

 Locate the Ground Fault Interrupter (GFI, usually in the electrical outlet). Press the test 

button and then reset. 

JOIN OUR LISTSERV 
Get the latest on neighborhood news and 

events; ask the community for recommendations 

on contractors, repairmen, and professional ser-

vices; find a lost item; receive an advance copy 

of this newsletter; and much, much more! 

Visit hickoryfarms.org/E-mail.htm  

Click "Join Group" 
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ACC APPROVALS & DISAPPROVALS 
Your monthly update on the changes and improvements to the neighborhood that have been 
submitted to the Architectural Control Committee (ACC) for review. 

APPROVALS 

 10120 Spinning Wheel - Replace siding/
front door/shutters 

 4358 Harvester Farm – Construct mud 
room and garage 

 4371 Harvester Farm – Enclose carport, 
widen driveway, install patio, install fence 
and complete other exterior modifications 

DISAPPROVALS 

 NONE 

INSPECT YOUR PROPERTY, TODAY —  

COMPLIANCE REVIEWS STARTING SOON  

By Brian Roethlisberger | In April or May, a 
team of Hickory Farms volunteers will be walk-
ing our streets (individually or in small groups) 
and evaluating properties for violations of the 
Hickory Farms Rules & Regulations and Restric-
tive Covenants.   

At the conclusion of the evaluation process, 
homeowners will be notified of violations by 
mailed letter or, in some cases, a home visit 
and given ample time to correct any violations 
or deficiencies. 

As warmer weather approaches, now is a great 
time to inspect your property and make 
plans to bring it into compliance. 

Although this is not a comprehensive list, here 
are some of the issues that our inspection 
teams have noted in past reviews:  

 boats, trailers, tents, campers, and tempo-
rary structures in place for more than seven 
calendar days;  

 fences in disrepair (fix it or tear it down);  

 cluttered carports; trees or bushes obstruct-
ing the sidewalk;  

 weed growth across curbs and sidewalks 
and around mailboxes and road signs;  

 pine needles, leaves and other vegetation 
debris collecting on lawns or along the curb;  

 vehicles parked on the lawn;  

 exterior items in need of repair, cleaning, or 
maintenance (siding, shutters, doors, roof, 
fences, etc.);  

 trash containers stored forward of house;  

 grass not mowed to a height of less than 
eight inches;  

 temporary structures used as sleeping quar-
ters; and  

 wire fences.   

In the next couple of weeks, a copy of the 
Hickory Farms Property Evaluation Check-
list will be posted in the Architectural Con-
trol Committee section of the Hickory 
Farms website.   

This checklist identifies the items to be evaluat-
ed during the upcoming evaluation and offers 
homeowners an excellent tool to self-review 
their properties for compliance.   

We all have an economic stake in maintaining 
our community, as provided by our founding 
documents, which has resulted in excellent, ev-
er increasing resale values over the past 40 
years.  

Please continue to do your part in helping to 
preserve or increase home values and keeping 
Hickory Farms an outstanding community to 
live in! 

(Continued from page 1, PROPERTY REVIEWS STARTING SOON) 
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HICKORY FARMS PHISHING ATTEMPT: WHAT 

HAPPENED & LESSONS LEARNED 

By Bruce Bernhardt, President HFCA | On 

Wednesday, 2/8/2017, a fraudulent email was 

received by HF directing the submission of a 

wire transfer that needed to be completed ur-

gently. 

The email referenced my name and indicated 

additional documentation would be sent later.   

I was in Tampa, FL, at the time.   

In response to that request, $4,340 was wire 

transferred to a Wells Fargo routing number and 

bank account.   

When the transaction was identified as fraud 

later Wednesday afternoon, wire transfer units 

at SunTrust and Wells Fargo banks were con-

tracted but were closed for the day. We were 

directed to “call back tomorrow!” Luckily, both 

banks have fraud units that operate 24 hours a 

day. HF contacted both bank fraud units and 

initiated fraud cases and requested the funds be 

returned.   

On Thursday, 2/9/2017, HR contacted Fairfax 

Police and opened a fraud investigation. 

On Tuesday, 2/14/17, Fairfax Police reported 

that Wells Fargo had recovered the funds and 

sent them back to SunTrust.   

On Wednesday, 2/15/17, HF confirmed with 

SunTrust that the funds were returned to our 

account.   

No funds have been lost due to this incident. 

Fairfax Police have closed the fraud investiga-

tion based on the return of all funds to Hickory 

Farms.   

LESSONS LEARNED 

Fraud is a risk not only for individual homeown-

ers but our Home Owners Association as well.   

Our HF Disbursement Procedure is very specific 

and requires two Board signatures on every 

check sent from our checking account. Howev-

er, we did not address wire transfers specifical-

ly.  

Going forward, the HF Disbursement Procedure 

will be amended to include two Board signa-

tures/approvals of all disbursements from all of 

our accounts. HF will also review current insur-

ance coverages related to wire transfer fraud 

and other risks not currently covered.   

Lastly, we have removed Board Member per-

sonally identifiable information from our HF 

Website and Newsletter to reduce exposure to 

future fraud incidents. 

I would like to thank Brenda Denny – Treasurer 

and Chuck Stewart – VP for quickly reacting to 

this incident and enabling HF to recover the en-

tire wire transfer! I would also like to thank Bry-

an Crabtree - Website Administrator, for quick-

ly removing personally identifiable information 

for Board Members (name, address, email, and 

phone numbers) from our Website home page.  

Also, thanks to Don Seymour-Newsletter Editor 

for removing Board Member personally identifi-

able information from the latest and future HF 

Newsletters. Our Board volunteers really came 

through during this fraud attempt. 

As an Association, we dodged a bullet with this 

incident. We all need to be even more diligent 

going forward.  This is also a lesson learned and 

warning to not only our HFCA but also all of our 

198 Association members. If you receive an 

email from a strange email address, don’t open 

it!  If you receive a cell phone call from a num-

ber you don’t recognize, don’t answer it! If it is 

important, they will leave a voice message. It 

can happen to anyone! We all need to be on the 

lookout for fraud! 

EDITOR’S NOTE: Digital security is more 

important today than ever. Review your priva-

cy and security settings on all email, social 

media, and online accounts—turn on features 

like two-factor authentication, use strong 

passwords, and don’t engage or share per-

sonal information with people you don’t know. 
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UPCOMING NEIGHBORHOOD WATCH SHIFTS 

We now have 23 Hickory Farms households taking Neighborhood Watch shifts! But we 

need more. Neighborhood Watch has been proven to cut crime, and it’s a great way to meet your 

neighbors. Please email our coordinator, Debbi Buchanan, simplydebbi1@gmail.com for more infor-

mation or to ask that you be added to our list of esteemed volunteers!  

Fri Mar 10 John Kitzmiller VOLUNTEER NEEDED!  

Sat Mar 11 Pam Barrett Tom Barrett 

Fri Mar 17 Jaime Gutierrez Ed Wagner 

Sat Mar 18 Jim Marshall Carol Marshall 

Fri Mar 24 Eric Maribojoc Clarisa Dacanay 

Sat Mar 25 Pete Scala Rose Scala 

Fri Mar 31 Debbi Buchanan David Cain 

Sat Apr 1 George Rosenkranz Bob Montgomery 

Fri Apr 7 Jeff Lindsay Larry Rogers 

Sat Apr 8 VOLUNTEER NEEDED! VOLUNTEER NEEDED! 

Fri Apr 14 John Coyne Linda Coyne 

Sat Apr 15 Rick Loranger Judy Loranger 

Fri Apr 21 Harry Herchert Ginny Herchert  

Sat Apr 22 Will Lunsford VOLUNTEER NEEDED! 

Fri Apr 28 Brian Roethlisberger Rob Mikula 

Sat Apr 29 Ron Arnold Charles Walters 

NEWSLETTER ARCHIVES & ADVERTISING 

We keep an archive of all of our community newsletters online for quick and easy reading. If you 

missed one, aren’t on the listserv (which you can easily fix — see page 5!), or just want to see 

what was happening in Hickory Farms going back to 2004, you can catch up by going to:  

 

https://hickoryfarms.org/archive/newsletters.php 

 

Also there: all of the information on how to advertise here in the newsletter. If you have some-

thing you want to submit, or have a local business in mind who might like to reach the neighbor-

hood, the link above will have everything you need to know.  
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BIRDS OF HICKORY FARMS 
By Bob Cosgriff | Spring has returned to the 

neighborhood, and with it the cycle of annual bird 

migration has begun.  

The year started off with 19 species visiting our 

yard on 1 January.  Over the span of 12 observa-

tion days (we were out of town for the latter half 

of the month) we recorded an average of 15 spe-

cies per day. February showed a slight decline, 

despite our highest one-day count of this year of 

24 birds on 21 February. In 18 observation days 

(Feb 6 – 23), our average was 15 species per 

day. The spring migration peak will be at the end 

of April and the first two weeks of May, but even 

March sees the first returnees from the south to 

augment the year-round residents.  

Among the highlights this year so far: Pileated 

Woodpecker, Cooper’s Hawk, Eastern Bluebird, 

Cedar Waxwing, Eastern Towhee, Hermit Thrush, 

Black Vulture, American Goldfinch and Fox Spar-

row. The waxwings (sighted on 2/14/17) were 

the first in our yard in at least five years. These 

beautiful birds are highly nomadic, sweeping into 

an area in good-sized flocks to eat holly and oth-

er berries, then disappearing for days, weeks or 

even months from a given location. The Fox 

Sparrow is only an occasional visitor. We have 

seen this large, beautiful sparrow in only three of 

the last five years, with this year’s sighting on 

February 22 coming about a month earlier than 

in the other two years. The Fox Sparrow gets its 

name from its striking reddish and gray plumage. 

However, the top sighting had to be an overflying 

Common Raven on February 20th. Despite the 

name, these birds are not all that common, par-

ticularly here in suburbia. They generally live in 

more remote coastal or mountainous habitat; 

they can be seen in the Bull Run Mountains and 

Blue Ridge Mountains to our west. I saw another 

raven on December 23, 2016, about a mile east 

of here near Olley Lane. However, based on feed-

back from experts with whom I discussed my 

sightings, ravens are apparently expanding their 

range into more populated areas and have been 

observed raiding dumpsters at suburban con-

struction sites for food. Being members of the 

crow family (Corvidae), ravens are highly intelli-

gent and very adaptable and opportunistic birds, 

which explains their range expansion. This brings 

our Hickory Farms list to 118 species. 

For readers who are unfamiliar with what the 

birds listed above look like, a very good online 

reference source is allaboutbirds.org, the website 

of the Cornell Lab of Ornithology. This site pro-

vides excellent photographs, detailed descrip-

tions, numerous facts (including status and 

range), and sound recordings of songs and calls.  

Other good references include a field guide: the 

Sibley Guide to Eastern Birds, the Peterson Guide 

to Eastern Birds, and the National Geographic 

Guide of North American Birds are the most pop-

ular field guides. 

In mid-March, we will begin ‘spring cleaning’ of 

the 11 bluebird boxes on the HFCA bluebird trail. 

Bluebirds are in the neighborhood and have been 

seen sitting on our boxes already; nest selection 

begins early, with egg-laying usually starting in 

early April. One thing we’ll be focusing on is re-

ducing the number of House Sparrow nesting at-

tempts. Doing this would increase the number of 

successful bluebird nestings. Hopefully, in 2017, 

we’ll also see the return of Tree Swallows to our 

boxes as well. I’ll provide updates of our success 

in subsequent newsletters. Until then, enjoy the 

warmer weather and the emerging leaves and 

flowers in Hickory Farms. Spring is on the way! 

 

NOTE FROM KIRK RANDALL: I f you have been including yard debris w ith your regu-

lar trash, then by the time you read this (as of March 1) you must begin placing your yard de-

bris out for separate collection on Wednesdays. 
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Board of Directors Members & Officers 

President: Bruce Bernhardt 

Vice President: Chuck Stewart  

Treasurer: Brenda Denny  

Secretary: Melissa Stark 

Common Areas: Don Lobeda  

Neighborhood Watch: Debbi Buchanan  

Newsletter Editor: Don Seymour 

Community Yard Sale: Pete Scala  

Architectural Control Committee (ACC): Brian 
Roethlisberger 

At Large: 

Dante Gilmer  

John Kitzmiller 

Kirk Randall  

Webmaster: Bryan Crabtree  

 

  CONTACT US @ HFCA@HICKORYFARMS.ORG 

Valued Volunteers 

HFCA Email (Listserv): Stefan Schwarz 

Social Committee: Kendra Seymour 

Architectural Reviews (ACC): 

Brian Roethlisberger (Chair) 

Debbi Buchanan 

Keith Ferguson 

Donna Garfield 

Ed Kiechlin 

Kirk Randall 

Josef Gasimov 

Newsletter Delivery: John Kitzmiller, Heather 
Webb, Leslie Morrissette, Dante Gilmer, 
Sondra Arnold, Ed Kiechlin, Claire & Sean 
Coleman, Debbi Buchanan 

HICKORY FARMS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION 

Homeowners are welcome to attend any 

Board meeting. Email us for more info. 

ABRIDGED MINUTES: 2/7/17 BOARD MTG 

The following is an abridged / sample version of 

the meeting minutes from the last HFCA Board of 

Directors meeting on February 7, 2017. You can 

read the complete minutes on hickoryfarms.org. 

 

Treasurer: We came in $2,444 over budget 

in 2016 due to a large number of trees needing 

to be taken down in common areas. We are cur-

rently within budget and operating in the black. 

Common Grounds & Paths: The board ap-

proved, via email, the tree removal expense of 2 

tree jobs for $2,500 in January. 

Architecture Control Committee (ACC): 18 

letters were sent out to HF homeowners for vio-

lations. Of the 18 violations, 6 complied and fixed 

the issues, 5 partially complied and 7 HF home-

owners made no effort to correct these issues.  

Property Inspection Volunteer Subcommit-

tee: Dante G. has 9 volunteers, which w ill 

roughly be 22 homes audited per person.  

2017 Property Inspection Contractor SOW: 

Brian R. will provide the statement of work for 

review by the end of February. If the volunteers 

cannot complete the inspections, a contractor will 

be engaged to complete the task.  

READ THE FULL MEETING 

MINUTES ONLINE @  

HICKORYFARMS.ORG 


